S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 8th January 2013 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr M Narborough, Mr R Williamson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr B Clapham, Mr A Evans, Rev D Tate, Mr D Gerrard, Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds, County Councillor Mr D Murphy, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney arrived during the meeting.

APOLOGIES: Mr J Smallwood and Ms D Scott 
2. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING: – 11th December 2012, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Evans, seconded by Mrs Banks, with one abstention all other members agreed and they were signed by the Chairman.
Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Smallwood had wished to make another minor amendment. In his absence and after discussion, it was agreed that the amendment should be made via a footnote to the minutes after clarification from Mr Smallwood. 

Pg 120: Mr Smallwood confirmed – Junior School, Para 2, 2nd sentence, please change to: It was said that one component had been marked internally and it was felt that it had been marked realistically. (There is a tendency for internal marking to be over generous at some schools. Grade boundaries can be affected.)

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC – None present. 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
County Councillor Murphy: See attached report. 
In addition to his report Cllr Murphy spoke regarding a pilot scheme. Maths booklets for Key Stage 2 children would be placed into the Eastern Daily Press and the Norwich Evening News to assist parents to do maths at home with their children. It was asked if the initiative could be extended to the free papers. Cllr Murphy stated that the Managing Directors of the free papers would need to make that decision. 
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Mr Narborough asked about the Norfolk County Council Community Construction Fund. Cllr Murphy stated that a recent article in the Lynn News had highlighted how much money had been given to benefit projects in West Norfolk. Cllr Murphy stated that he would like to see the Norfolk Community Construction Fund as a permanent source of funding.

Finally Cllr Murphy spoke regarding the reduction in speed limit along Castle Rising Road and said that he had not heard very much regarding additional traffic calming. Mrs Cornwell informed members that a member of Norfolk County Council had been in touch with her recently to confirm that the matter is still in hand. Cllr Murphy stated that he was happy to contact the Police and Crime Commissioner regarding the matter should the Parish Council wish.
Comment was made regarding the suggestion to build a one stop base for the Emergency Services on the A149. It was said that if the Parish Council felt it would be a good idea, they should inform Cllr Murphy of their thoughts. 

Borough Councillor Nockolds reminded members that she is the portfolio holder for Health and Well being. She said that from April the National Health Service would be funded in a different way. She stated that she also sits on the County Councils Health and Well Being board. She said that it is important that people are aware of healthy living. 

Cllr Nockolds said that recently a youth officer had been working with young people who have been particularly challenging at school. She explained that 16 week courses had been run to take these children away to show them a different, more positive way of life. She said that the first group consisted of young males and the second was a group of young females. The group of young males have gone on to work interviews and college.
Cllr Nockolds said that obesity continues to be a problem in West Norfolk. She stated that the current cremators at Mintlyn are old and are in need of being replaced by bigger cremators to accommodate the growing obesity problems and changes to the mercury abatement equipment.
Cllr Murphy reminded Parish Councillors that should anyone wish to visit County Hall or the Highways Department, they just need to let him know and he will arrange a tour. With no further questions, he left the meeting.
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REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough spoke regarding the flaking of the engineering brickwork on the gable ends of the Village Hall.  It was said that Mr Philip Gurr had kindly contacted Mr N Suiter, the builder who had confirmed that Type B Engineering bricks had been used, however these had unfortunately blown. It was confirmed that nothing could be done as there was no manufacturers guarantee. Mr Gurr confirmed that placing coping bricks on the top of the gable ends would help alleviate any further water running down the brickwork. Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Gurr would put his comments in writing to the Parish Council in due course. 

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Bar Extension at the Village Hall and confirmed that when it was built the work was never formally signed off. Mr Narborough stated that since the recent work was carried out, it has now been signed off and the Parish Council has the appropriate certificate.
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the suggestion to have a specialist who can draw up specifications for particular jobs which may arise. After speaking to Mr Gurr it was felt that relying on one person would prove difficult as they would have to have expert knowledge in a number of fields, such as plumbing, electrics, building etc. After speaking to Mr Gurr, it was felt that as long as the initial specification comes from a trusted person, the specification can then be sent to other tradesmen to obtain quotes for the work. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that this practice is already used by the Parish Council.

Mr Narborough was pleased to report the Mrs Cornwell had successfully sold the old hob from the Village Hall kitchen for £150.

Mr Narborough also reported that the pot holes in the road over The Green had now been filled.
Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that the last meeting was held on Thursday 3rd January 2013 and everything was as per the Summary Sheet and circulated minutes. Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the three-quarter Year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Price with all in favour.
Mr Jordan said that both he and Mrs Cornwell had spent a lot of time working out the Budget Requirement for 2013/14. Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council accept the Precept is £96,060 this was seconded by Rev Tate, with all members in favour. It was said that this figure is £300 less than last year’s precept.
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Mr Hofmeister asked regarding the increase in Post/Stationery and Printing from £850 to £2,000. It was confirmed that this had been increased due to the possible costs involved with the Neighbourhood Plan.
Planning – Mr Evans said that there had been little to report and everything was as per the circulated minutes. Mr Evans commented regarding the re-numbering of the properties at Low Road. It was confirmed that the Borough Council would not be objecting to the proposal. Mr Evans proposed that the Parish Council should support the re-numbering of the properties at Low Road; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Mr Price confirmed that members of the Planning Committee had met with Mr Alan Gomm from the LDF Team on Tuesday 18th December 2012. It was said that Mr Gomm and his staff had taken a very neutral line, however Mr Price felt hopeful that the number of new homes proposed for South Wootton would be reduced. It was said that the Borough Council hopes to produce their preferred options in March 2013.

Borough Cllr Nockolds informed members that Mr Gomm had been very impressed with the amount of work which South Wootton Parish Council had put in to the Neighbourhood Plan. It was said that if any support is needed from the Borough Council, Mr Gomm would be happy to help.
It was confirmed that Mr Clapham had kindly put together a Questionnaire for issue to residents. It was said that the Project Group had managed to work through the Questionnaire and made some necessary amendments. Mrs Cornwell stated that she had spoken to Ms Scott and in her absence explained that Ms Scott was keen to include both the area at Knights Hill and the land west of South Wootton in the map section. After brief discussion it was agreed that the Project Group would discuss this point and endeavour to finalise the document at its next meeting.

A brief discussion took place regarding the map of South Wootton used in the questionnaire. It was suggested that perhaps a better map could be found. Cllr Nockolds kindly offered to look into the matter and see if a more suitable map is available at the Borough Council.

Mr Price confirmed that as well as the Questionnaire, a Newsletter to accompany it would be produced for approval at the February’s Parish Council meeting. It was said that the questionnaire would be distributed to residents together with the Newsletter. It was confirmed that the Newsletter would include a list of where the Questionnaires can be returned, i.e. Parish Councillors homes, the Parish Office and the Post Office. It was said that it would be March 2013 before feedback would be received.
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Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted the Print Room for various costings of the work. She confirmed that The Swan Public House, Tesco Express and ASDA have all agreed to have a post box for the return of the questionnaires.
Policy – No meeting held.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
Infant School – Cllr Nockolds said that due to the Christmas break, there was nothing to report. 
Junior School – Mr Price said that interviews for the replacement Head Teacher would take place soon. He confirmed that four or five candidates would be interviewed and he would keep the Parish Council up to date. 
Wootton Park – Mr Narborough stated that the AGM is scheduled for 22nd January 2013, at 7pm in the Parish Council Meeting Room. He said that at the meeting it is hoped that a new Chairman and new Secretary will be elected. 

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Pavilion Roof and confirmed that a recent Structural Survey carried out by Mr John Setchell had indicated that the Pavilion roof was structurally sound for a further 3 to 5 years. Since that time, after the installation of recommended roof vents, problems with the roof had been highlighted by Mr J D’Aloia. 

Mr Setchell had subsequently revisited the Pavilion and had apologised that his original report had been incomplete and had in fact recommended that work to the roof should be carried out. Mr Narborough read out Mr Setchell’s letter which stated that in view of the incomplete report, Mr Setchell would be happy to arrange and pay for the necessary repairs. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a quote for the work had been received from Arrow Roofing and another quote was awaited. It was said that once the quotes had been received the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council, the Chairman of South Wootton Parish Council and Mr Narborough, the Vice Chairman of the Wootton Park Association would get together to make a decision.
It was confirmed that Mr Alan Garrod is kindly completing an independent report regarding the Car Parking at Wootton Park.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes. She added that the Lynn News had provided press coverage of the recent tree planting. 
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CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list plus:
SLCC

            
- Precept capping not applied to 

 


             Town and Parish Councils
                          IJ
Rural Services Network
- Weekly Summary




    Info

Mrs Cornwell informed members regarding a Norfolk County Council Initiative. She explained that if people recycle their electrical items they can go into a draw to win a £100 voucher.
ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed and approved, plus:-

300
J D’Aloia
       

Installation of Vents at Pavilion    
      492.00
301
ECS Computers     

Connection charges for new laptop      72.00

302
Paramount Fire Armour
V/Hall and PO Extinguisher Checks   107.04
303
Neville Godfrey

Common Lane Road Repairs
      354.00
304
Mole Control & Pest Serv
Wootton Park Pest Control

        75.00
305
Glasdon Ltd


Grit Bin



      152.34
306
ECS Computers     

New laptop for Mrs Cornwell
      820.80
307
**Cancelled**
308
BT Payment Services
Parish Office Telephone Bill
      150.91
309     ECS Computers     

Internet Charges & Toner

      666.41
310
J D’Aloia


V/Hall Extension & Roof Repairs
    2352.00
    
311
E-On



Street Lighting Supply

      616.02

312
AMR Electrical

Electrical Testing W/Park Pavilion
      192.00

313     K & M lighting Services
   Maintenance January 2013

      441.00
Bank balances as at 31.12.2012
Community Account
    31,733.45
Stepsaver a/c
    14,215.45  
Treasury Deposit                                           145,000.00
Total                                                            £ 190,948.90
Finally it was confirmed that a sum of money has been allowed within the budget to continue the rolling program of one new Grit Bin per year. Mr Jordan informed members that the first income from the PV Solar Panels had been received. It was confirmed that a cheque for £1,000 had been received for the first 10 months since installation.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.10pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 12th February 2013, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
12th February 2013                                                                                Chairman
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